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VIRGINIA:

At a recessed meeting of the Board of Supervisors of the County of Northampton,

Virginia, held at the Board Room of the County Administration Building, 16404 Courthouse

Road, Eastville, Virginia, on the 19th day of April, 2016, at 5:00 p.m.

Present:

H. Spencer Murray, Chairman Granville F. Hogg, Jr.

Larry LeMond, Vice Chairman Robert G. Duer

Oliver H. Bennett

The meeting was called to order by the Chairman.

With reference to the announcement at the last meeting relative to the retirement of the

Public Works Director, the Chairman said that on behalf of the Board, he hoped that the County

Administrator would make all efforts to fill the position locally.

County Administrator’s Report:  FY 17 Budget

Ms. Karen Merritt, Clerk of the General District Court, said that a tremendous amount of

traffic citations are issued by the County; in fact, our locality is at the top of the state for this

volume.   That is the basis for her request for one additional part-time position.  She distributed

relevant statistics.   The Chairman commented that this position, in essence, is needed because

we are generating additional revenue.

Ms. Charlene Gray, Commissioner of the Revenue, said that she was requesting an

additional full-time real estate appraiser as well as three field workers (listers) to more efficiently

handle not only the reassessment process but the need for timely picking up new construction.

The County Administrator said that additional funding assistance is being provided to the
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Commissioner’s office during FY 16 amounting to $36,000 for hourly assistance to complete the

reassessment.

Sheriff David Doughty said that he was requesting three new full-time positions:  an

additional Animal Control Officer, an additional School Resource Officer (SRO), and a Code

Enforcement Officer.    He has submitted a grant application for partial two-year funding of the

SRO.    The funding request for the Code Enforcement Officer also provides for $89,000 to

cover resolution of overgrown grass violations as well as dangerous structure demolitions.

Supervisor Murray said that he was concerned with the projected 6% loss in traffic fine

revenues.   Mr. Duer said that Exmore’s traffic revenues are part of the Town’s General Fund

and are used to support the entire budget.  Mr. Hogg said that in the past, it was his opinion that

traffic fine revenue should not be a part of the General Fund and questioned the net result after

the salary costs of the Traffic Enforcement Officers are deducted from the total fines received.

The Sheriff also said that he was requesting a $75/day stipend for his on-call staff, a

$2/hour stipend for his in-house instructors and a 1%-2% bonus for all of his staff.    He further

stated his support for the proposal to provide hazardous duty retirement benefits for EMS staff

and asked the Board to consider the 1.85% multiplier for this benefit for not only the EMS staff

but his staff (which are currently provided the benefit at 1.7%) as well.

Superintendent Eddie Lawrence and Finance Director Brook Thomas of the Northampton

County School System shared with the Board the following powerpoint presentation:



3



4



5



6



7



8



9



10



11



12



13



14



15



16

Supervisor Bennett questioned the status of the Selma lots located adjacent to the high

school, which have been transferred to the School from the County.   Mr. Chris Trucker, Director

of Operations, noted that the lots are in the process of being graded and seeded.   Mr. Bennett

then asked about the proposal to initiate random drug testing for all staff, including teachers.  Mr.

Lawrence noted that as per advice from legal counsel, teachers are not “safety” related and

therefore, testing of that staff was not legally advised.
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It was suggested that a joint meeting between the School Board and the Board of

Supervisors be scheduled following completion of the budget process to meet with the School’s

engineer with regard to his latest findings.

Supervisor Hogg asked about efforts to establish an EMT education program.    The

Superintendent responded that the system is looking at  multiple health-care related courses.

Mr. Hogg then asked about the request for an additional psychologist, wondering if it was a state

requirement.   Mr. Lawrence replied that it was not a state requirement but one that he was

highly supportive of, noting that he would love to start conflict mediation at the elementary level.

Ms. Cara Burton, Director of the Eastern Shore Public Library, explained her recent

efforts at cost reduction, some new fees she has implemented, and grant applications.

Mr. Kent Sudman, a member of the Board of Directors of the Eastern Shore Coalition

Against Domestic Violence, said that the group was continuing to search for office space for its

personnel and appreciated the Board’s proposal to level-fund the agency for FY 17.

Mr. Edwin Long of the Eastern Shore  RC&D Council, referenced two grants recently

received by that agency:  a hoop-house construction at Treherneville and an Earth Day event in

Exmore.

Ms. Carmie Savage of the Eastern Shore Soil & Water Conservation District, noted

several benefits which are provided to the County’s citizens as a result of funding including

oversight of the Best Management Practices Program and several education initiatives.

Supervisor Hogg urged the Board to “make a decision on the EMS staffing matter” as

soon as possible.

Based on a request from the Chairman, it was the consensus of the Board to agree to a

4:00 p.m. closed session at its next regular meeting, May 10th, for discussion related to
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personnel, with no staff or attorney to be present.

Action Items:

Consider waiving of tipping fees for two Nature Conservancy clean-up events:  April 22
(Hog Island) and June 4 (Oyster Harbor).

Motion was made by Mr. LeMond, seconded by Mr. Bennett, that the Board waive the

tipping fees associated with the two Nature Conservancy clean-up events as noted.  All members

were present and voted “yes.”  The motion was unanimously passed.

Recess

Motion was made by Mr. Bennett, seconded by Mr. LeMond, that the meeting be

recessed. All members were present and voted “yes.”   The motion was unanimously passed.

The meeting was recessed.

____________________________CHAIRMAN

___________________ COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR


